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Short-Log Bolters. W. W. Calvert. Timber of Canada, July, 1953. 
Some Aspects of the Influence of Rays 011 the Shrinkage of Wood. D. C. McIntosh. 

Journal of the Forest Products Research Society, February, 1954. 
Toxicity Test of a Water Soluble Phenolic Fractioll of Westem Red Cedar. 

J. W. Roff and Jane Atkinson. Canadian Journal of Botany, January, 1954. 
The Use of Short-Log Bolters. W. W. Calvert. Timber Technology (Great 

Britain), September, 1953. 
Veneer CUlling Properties of Canadian Aspell. Pts. 1 and 2. D. G. Miller. Wood 

(London), July and August, 1953. 

Papers 

The Challenge of Wood. 1. H. Jenkins. Royal Canadian Institute of Canada, 
Toronto, December 12, 1953. 

The Chemistry of Western Red Cedar. 1. A. F. Gardner. Meeting, Vancouver 
Kiln Operators Club, April, 1953. 

Condition of Present Forests. A. Bickerstaff. Meeting, Canadian Institute of 
Forestry. Winnipeg, Manitoba. October, 1953. 

Delignification of Spruce Sawdust with Ch/orille Dioxide. H. Schwartz and 
N. Levitin, OUawa Laboratory. National Meeting Forest Products Research 
Society, Memphis, Tenn., June, 1953. 

Forestry Branch Yield SlIIdies. G. H. D. Bedell. Annual Meeting, Woodlands 
Section, C.P.P.A., Montreal, March, 1954. 

The Furniture Industry in British Columbia. K. G. Fensom. Northwest Section, 
F.P.R.S., Portland, February, 1953. 

HolV the Forest Products Laboratories Can Assist the Canadian Furniture Manu­
fact/lrer. J. H. Jenkins. Furniture Mfgrs. Assoc. Convention in Toronto in 
April, and Quebec Furniture Mfgrs. Assoc. Meeting in Cowansville. in 
September, 1953. 

Logging Research of the Ottawa Forest Products Laboratory. J. A. Doyle. Meet­
ing, N.S. Forest Products Association. Shubenacadie, November, 1953. 

The Outlook for High-Temperalllre Seasoning in Canada. J. L. Ladell. Eastern 
Canadian Section. F.P.R.S., March 5, 1953. 

Relation of the Work of the Forestry Branch to Canadian Consen·ation. 
G. C. Cunningham. Annual Meeting, Canadian Conservation Association, 
Ottawa. June, 1953. 

A Scie1lfific Approach to the Design of Wooden Containers and the Use of Pallets. 
J. M. Rudnicki. Eastern Canadian Section, F.P.R.S., March 4, 1954. 

Site Classification. W. G. E. Brown, A. Linteau, (and H. D. Long), Annual 
Meeting. Woodlands Section, Canadian Pulp and Paper Association. March, 
1953. 

Some Aspects of the Use of Short-Log Bolters. W. W. Calvert. Eastern Canadian 
Section, F.P.R.S., March 5, 1954. 

Stress Grading as Related to Mechanical Properties of Wood. W. J. Smith, 
(by proxy) before Symposium sponsored by the Incorporated Association 
of Architects and Surveyors of Great Britain. 

Topography. Soil. and Research. A. Bickerstalf. Annual Meeting. Woodlands 
Section, C.P.P.A., Montreal. March. 1954. 

The Values of SUrl·e.,·s and Research in Wood Utilization. F. W. Guernsey. 
B.C. Natural Resources Conference, February, 1954. 

Reprints of Arficles and Papers 

Administration of Crow" Forests in Canada. The Canada Year Book, 1954. 
Aluminium Linings for Woo(len Kilns. M. MacLean and J. A. F. Gardner. The 

Lumbcrman, December. 1953. 

93811-8~ 
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Delignification of Spruce Sawdust with Chlorine Dioxide. N. Levitin and H. 
Schwartz. (Paper delivered at 7th Annual National Meeting, F.P.R.S., 
Memphis, Tenn.) 

Deterioration of Logging Residue on the B.C. Coast. J. W. Roff. B.C. Lumber­
man, June, 1953. 

Developments in Mechanical Barking. G. E. Bell. Canada Lumberman, June, 1953. 
The Federal-Prol'incial Forestry Agreements. H. W. Beall. The Forestry Chronicle, 

March, 1953. 
The Forest Products Laboratories of Callada. J. H. Jenkins, Journal of Forest 

Products Research Society, November, 1953. 
The Gluing Characteristics of Various Eastern Canadiall Wood Species. 

E. G. Bergin. Canadian Woodworker, December, 1953. 
How the F.P.L. Facilities Can Assist the Woodworker. J. H. Jenkins. Canadian 

Woodworker, May, 1953. 
The Significance of Wood Failure in Glued Joints. E. G. Bergin. Canadian 

Woodworker, March, 1953. 
Site Classification. W. G. E. Brown, A. Linteau, (and H. D. Long). Woodlands 

Review, June, 1953. 
Some· Chemical and Plastic Properties of Western Red Cedar Butt Rot. 

H. MacLean and J. A. F. Gardner. Journal of Forest Products Research 
Society, November, 1953. 

Stress Grading as Related to Mechanical Properties 0/ Wood. W. J. Smith. The 
Parthenon, September, 1953. 

Variation in Moislllre Content of Wood Exposed to Indoor Conditions. 
R. S. MiIleU. Timber of Canada, March, 1953. 

Veneer Cutting Properties of Canadian Aspen: A Preliminary Investigatioll. 
D. O. Miller. Wood, July and August, 1953. 

Wood Piles-Specifications and Mechanics. J. B. Alexander. Journal of the 
Forest Products Research Society, 1953. 
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7953 Annual Report 

CANADIAN GOVERNMENT TRAVEL BUREAU 
Canada's tourist industry enjoyed record revenues from visitors in 1953. Tourists 

from other countries spent $302 million in Canada. This was almost ten per cent 
ahead of 1952, and six per cent over the previous record established in 1949. Visitors 
from the United States spent $282 million, the remaining $20 million representing 
expenditures by guests from overseas countries. The gain in receipts indicated slightly 
higher average expenditures per visit in 1953. 

Another record was established for the number of individual entries into Canada, 
over 28,000,000, of which long-stay automobile entries exceeded 2,500,000 for the 
first time. More than 3,000,000 persons visited the National Parks of Canada, and 
the Canadian Government Travel Bureau serviced more than 434,000 inquiries. 

These records were established in the face of a heavy flow of visitors to Europe, 
especially to Great Britain during Coronation Year, and notwithstanding increased 
advertising and publicity campaigns carried on by competing countries and individual 
states of the United States. 

Functions of Travel Bureau 

The Canadian Government Travel Bureau is the federal agency responsible for 
the promotion of travel to and within Canada and for the interests of the tourist 
industry in general. 

The Bureau operates a ground-floor information office in New York City, located 
at 11 West 49th Street in Rockefeller Center, and maintains a staff representative at 
an information office in the Canadian Consulate General, Chicago. At Los Angeles, 
there is a special travel consultant in the Canadian Consulate General at SlOWest 
Sixth Street. 

Eighth Federal-Provincial Tourist Conference 

The Eighth Federal-Provincial Tourist Conference was held in the Centre Block 
of the Parliament Buildings on November 30th, December 1st and 2nd; under the 
chairmanship of the Honourable Jean Lesage, Minister of Northern Affairs and 
National Resources, with R. Gordon Robertson, Deputy Minister, and D. Leo Dolan, 
Director, Canadian Government Travel Bureau, as deputy chairmen. The Conference 
discussed all phases of Canada's tourist promotional efforts and approved a report 
submitted by the Special Committee regarding the co-ordination of advertising between 
Federal and Provincial Governments and the transportation companies of Canada. In 
view of mounting advertising costs and increased competition for the travel dollar, 
the Conference urged that consideration. be given to ways and means of enabling 
Canada. to maintain and extend the favourable position she now enjoys in the field 
of international travel. The Conference approved a resolution urging the appropriate 
authorities to seek to have all provinces adopt uniform regulations governing the 
transportation by tourists of firearms and other sporting equipment. 

Advertising Campaigns 
Magazine space in both colour and black and white was again used to give photo­

graphic display to Canada's beauty spots and tourist attractions in fifty-five magazines, 
including general publications, women's magazines, and travel, teachers', sporting, 
motoring and other specialized publications with a combined circulation of approxi­
mately 200 million copies. 
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The Travel Bureau magazine advertising was concentrated mainly in the "travel 
decision" months of February, March, and April. 

The newspaper campaign was built around testimonial phrases extracted from 
Travel Bureau files. Copy was kept short and given bold display. The advertisements 
appeared in 50 newspapers from early April to mid-June, with highest frequency in 
the early weeks. The advertising program produced a 47 per cent higher return of 
inquiries than the previous year's campaign. The total cost of advertising was 
$931,351. 

Publicity 

Publicity activities reached a new high, as indicated by photographic mailings, 
which set a record of 6,334 black-and-white prints sent to magazines and newspapers 
in Canada, the United States, and abroad. The Bureau won the 1953 Midwest Travel 
Writers' award for the best travel photo coverage of any organization outside the 
United States. Use of material prepared by this Division by newspapers and magazines 
was greater than in any previous year. 

Distribution of picture-stories was again carried out successfully, and stories 
included "An Autumn Call To Canada", "When Winter's King in Canada", "Honeymoon 
in Canada" and "Springtime in Canada". 

Twelve monthly releases of the Canadian Travel News Letter, eight Calendar of 
Events and one Ski Events were produced and distributed. There were several 
releases of Convention Lists, but this publication was discontinued in the spring of 
1953. 

Publicity on behalf of the National Parks of Canada was largely integrated with 
general travel promotion, and included a number of articles prepared for various 
publications in Canada and the United States and several releases on National Parks 
attendance. 

The 1953 edition of the Alaska Highway booklet was produced, and also a new 
version of the "Winter Sports in Canada" booklet. An extensive promotional mailing 
campaign was carried out to bring Travel Bureau and National Parks literature and 
other promotional material to the attention of national associations and 250 editors of 
company house organs in the United States. 

In 1953 the Bureau undertook to provide a mat service to United States weekly 
newspapers through a service reaching 2,000 such media. For the first time in the 
postwar years the newspapers in the smaller U.S. communities received regular Cana­
dian travel publicity. 

In the autumn the Division took over supervision of the Bureau's library of still 
photographs and engravings. A new system of cross-indexing photographs was estab­
lished, and the photo library was reorganized to facilitate the handling of increasing 
numbers of colour transparencies and black-and-white prints. 

Motion Pictures, Teleyisio!, and Radio 

The· Canadian Travel Film Service was expanded by adding 340 prints and 14 
new subjects to the films in circulation in the United States. In co-operation with 
the National Film Board new outlets were established making these films available 
from over 100 outlets in 42 states and the Territory of Hawaii. Circulation of 3,144 
prints comprising 125 subjects resulted in 50,767 direct screenings to audiences 
totalling 3,671,850-a substantial increase over last year. 

The availability of these films was mentioned in a portion of the Bureau's 
advertising schedule and resulted in 11,420 direct film inquiries. 

In Canada 1,704 prints of 56 travel subjects were screened on 21,198 occasions 
to. 1,567,048 people-including visitors who enjoyed the special summer tourist 
program. 
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Three new films were undertaken, two of which will be released early in 1954. 
"Maritime Holiday" portrays a typical family on vacation in the Maritime Provinces. 
"Wardens of Waterton" records the activities of the park wardens as guardians of 
Waterton Lakes National Park. The third production, planned to depict the experiences 
of visitors touring Canada by private plane, undertaken by the National Film Board, 
was not completed owing to adverse weather and other conditions. 

Seventy-seven prints of the new tourist educational film, "Travellers' Cheques", 
released in Canada early in 1953, were by the year end screened on 1,058 occasions 
to a total audience of 62,840. 

In the United States 48 Canadian travel films were telecast on 379 occasions. 
In Canada 20 of these film subjects were telecast on 55 occasions. 

A special program "Canada-Vacations Unlimited" was telecast over a three­
month period on the Canadian network using film and guest artists. A thirteen-week 
radio program over CBC's national network promoting vacations in Canada's National 
Parks was presented in the spring of 1953. 

Parks Pllblicity 

National Parks publicity in 1953 received increased attention, with nearly half of 
all Travel Bureau material emphasizing the Parks. 

Several special projects were undertaken, including the mailing of prints of Mount 
Eisenhower in Banff· National Park to the leading daily newspapers in the United 
States, to coincide with the inauguration of President Eisenhower; the picture was 
printed by many of them. An illustrated article on the National Parks went to a 
picture magazine in Germany, wildlife prints went to a New York author for book 
publication, many National Parks photographs were provided for publication in a 
literary guild selection, "Around the World in 1,000 Pictures", (first printing over 
100,000 copies), National Parks were featured in three leading trailer magazines that 
used Travel Bureau photographs, and the outstanding domestic placement of the year 
was that of 25 stories and 30 photographs in the MOllctOIl Times-Transcript, the 
broadest coverage of the National Parks system ever obtained in a single newspaper. 

The Travel Bureau's advertising in more than 50 leading U.S. magazines was 
illustrated by a considerable proportion of National Parks photographs. 

Information 

During the year the duties of the Information and Visual Aids Divisions were 
merged for greater efficiency. This division handled 151,451 special inquiries, an 
increase of 17 per cent over the previous year. The division made good progress in 
revising canoe route outlines and charts. One of its functions is collating yearly 
regulations and schedules, such as fishing and hunting regulations, and gathering 
information for a series of processed and printed publi.calions. 

Pllblications 

There are 58 different publications prepared and distributed by the Travel 
Bureau. Nine of these are also printed in French. making a total of 67 separate 
publications. Of this number, 15 are processed in the Bureau's Duplicating Section 
and the remainder are supplied through the Queen's Printer. 

In addition to the travel literature used in answering specific inquiries, or for 
promotional projects, quantities are supplied to transportation companies, automobile 
clubs, provincial and local tourist bureaus, travel agents, industrial organizations, 
Chambers of Commerce, oil companies' tourist service bureaus, newspaper public 
service bureaus and other travel information outlets. Up-to-date mailing lists are 
maintained, and copies of all new publications are sent to these agencies together with 
a printed card for ordering further supplies. 
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Substantial quantities of Canadian Government travel literature are distributed 
through the Bureau's three offices in the United States, at New York, Chicago and 
Los Angeles, as well as in the National Parks, from Canadian Customs offices at 
border crossing points, from Canadian Embassies and Consulates abroad, and at 
travel shows in both Canada and the United States. In an effort to stimulate interest 
in conventions held in Canada, quantities of literature are supplied to convention 
organizers for distribution to prospective delegates. Quantities of travel posters are 
distributed for display in stores, theatres, schools and other places frequented by the 
travelling public. 

Still Photographs 

During June, July, and August the National Film Board was commissioned to 
carry out three 'photographic schedules, one each in Western Canada, the Maritimes 
and Northern Ontario. The coverage was in both black-and-white and colour. A 
winter program was carried out in the Laurentian region of Quebec. 

Private sources for the purchase of good photographs were carefully investigated, 
and a number of pictures were obtained, especially in areas not normally covered 
by the Bureau's summer photographic schedules. 

Director's Special Activities 

The Director attended the Second Pacific Area Travel Conference in Honolulu, 
Hawaii; the National Association of Travel Organizations Convention at White Sulphur 
Springs, West Virginia, and the annual meeting of. the Canadian Tourist Association 
in Vancouver. He was one of a panel of judges, and presented the awards, at the 
Culinary Arts Display of the Canadian Restaurant Association convention. He 
appeared on television programs for the Detroit News in Detroit and for the Canadian 
Broadcasting Corporation in Toronto. 
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The Council of the Northwest Territories met three times. The first session was 
held at Yellowknife from June 25 to 30 inclusive, the second session at Ottawa from 
December 7 to 12 inclusive, and the third session at Ottawa on February 18. 

Legislation 

At the first session, fifty-five Bills were passed. Thirty-six Bills involved minor 
amendments in connection with the consolidation of the territorial ordinances. 
Seventeen Bills involved substantial amendments to exi~ing ordinances respecting 
Business Licences, Controverted Elections, Dogs, Fuel Oil Tax, Fur Export, Game, 
Intestate Succession, Judicature, Legal Pr.ofession, Medical Profession, Mining Safety, 
Motor Vehicles, Municipal Districts, Schools, and Workmen's Compensation. A new 
Ordinance was passed respecting the establishment of curfew districts. In addition, 
an ordinance was passed to provide supplementary appropriations for the fiscal year 
1953-54. 

At the second session, sixteen Bills were passed. Eleven Bills involved sub­
stantial amendments to existing. ordinances respecting Dental Profession, Fur Export, 
Game, Interpretation of Ordinances, Liquor, Medical Profession, Motor Vehicles, 
Municipal Districts, Pharmaceutical Chemists, Protection of Children, and Schools. 
New ordinances were passed respecting the Devolution of Real Property, and Local 
Improvement Districts. An ordinance was· also passed authorizing the Commissioner 
to enter into agreements with the Federal Government with respect to vocational 
training. Ordinances were passed to provide supplementary appropriati.ons for the 
fiscal year 1953-54 and appropriations for the fiscal year 1954-55. 

At the third session one Bill was passed amending the Elections Ordinance to 
provide for the redistribution of electoral districts. An amendment to the Northwest 
Territories Act will, upon proclamation, increase from three to four the number of 
elected members on the Council of the Northwest Territories. 

References for Advice 

The Commissioner took the opportunity afforded by the Council meetings to 
seek the advice of meQ"lbers of Council on a number of matters concerning the 
administration of the Territories. 

Civil Service 

The Department of Northern Affairs and National Resources continued to pro­
vide a Civil Service for the Territories. The Territorial Government, however, 
reimbursed the Federal Government for the salaries of teachers who taught children 
other than Indians and EskiQ1os, and for the salaries of the Superintendent of the 
Yellowknife Mine Rescue Station, the Edmonton Workmen's Compensation Office, 
Liquor Superintendent, and Accountant. The administrative work involved was 
carried on at Ottawa by the Northern Administration Division of the No·rthern 
Administration and Lands Branch of the Department, and in the Territories by offices 
of the Mackenzie District Administrator at Fort Smith and Sub-District Administra­
tors at Yellowknife, Hay River, and Aklavik. 
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Law and Order 

The Royal Canadian Mounted Police maintained law and order throughout the 
Northwest Territories. The force carried out many administrative functions at points 
where no departmental representatives were stationed, enforced territorial ordinances, 
and enforced certain municipal by-laws in Yellowknife and Hay River. 

Workmen's Compensation 

The revised Workmen's Compensation scheme which came into force on January 
I, 1953, was operated successfully during the first calendar year. Basically, it is a 
scheme making it compulsory for employers to carry liability inSllrance, and it is 
administered from a Workmen's Compensation office in Edmonton operated jointly 
with the Yukon Territorial Government. The Alberta Workmen's Compensation Board, 
which acts as referee, adjudicates all claims involving permanent disability as well 
as others which are referred to it by the Commissioner. , 

During the calendar year 1953, a total of 586 accidents were reported in the 
Northwest Territories. This total was made up of the following: non-compensable 
accidents, 374; accidents involving temporary disability, 203; accidents involving per­
manent disability, 6; and fatal accidents, 3. Total compensation payments for the 
year amounted to $33,282.94 and medical costs amounted to $27,333.72. Thirteen 
claims were referred to the referee. 

The cost of administering the scheme is recovered by assessing employers a 
percentage of their payrolls. For the calendar year 1953 the rate of assessment was 
set at one-half of one per cent for non-exempt employers and one-quarter of one per 
cent for employers who were exempted from the compulsory insurance requirements of 
the ordinance because their-workmen were covered by some other satisfactory scheme. 

The Northwest Territories Government's share of the cost of operating the 
Edmonton office amounted to $5,741.27. This amount does not include the referee's 
fees which are not yet known. Assessments collected amount to about $33,800. In 
view of this, the rate of assessment for the calendar year 1954 was reduced by one­
half, to one-quarter of one per cent for non-exempt employers, and one-eighth of one 
per cent for exempt employers. 

Health 

Eleven hospitals were operated in the Northwest Territories during 1953, eight 
by Missions of the Roman Catholic Church and the Church of England in Canada, 
one by a mining company at Port Radium, onc by an oil company at Norman Wells, 
and one by a locally elected hospital board at Yellowknife. In addition, six nursing 
stations were operated, three by Indian Health Services of the Department of National 
Health and Welfare, one by the Roman Catholic Church, one by the Church of 
England, and one by the Pentecostal Assemblies of Canada. A tuberculosis X-ray 
survey of residents other than Indian or Eskimo was carried out by Indian Health 
Services, on behalf of the Territorial Government. Hospitalization and medical 
care for indigent patients other than Indian and Eskimo were provided by the Ter­
ritorial Government. In addition, financial assistance was given in aid of the operation 
of the Yellowknife Red Cross Hospital and in aid of the construction of a Mission 
Hospital at Aklavik and the renovation of a Nursing Station at Hay River. 

The aged and infirm were cared for in mission hospitals and in institutions in 
Alberta. Hospital care for residents of the Northwest Territories in provincial insti­
tutions was provided when' required, including free sanatorium treatment for tuber­
culosis patients, free treatment of venereal disease, and free cancer diagnosis. Insane 
persons were sent to Provincial Mental Hospitals in Alberta, under an agreement with 
the Government of that Province. 
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With financial assistance from the Federal Government, the general health pro­
gram was expanded in some respects including dental services and research projects. 
Medical officers of the Department of National Health and Welfare, who provide 
medical care to Indians and Eskimos in the Northwest Territories, also assisted the 
Territorial government in matters concerning the health of non-Indian and non-Eskimo 
residents and in the administration of public health and other relevant ordinances. 
The Director of Indian Health Services continued to act as Chief Health Officer of 
the Northwest Territories. 

Education 

The Department of Northern Affairs and National Resources operated day schools 
at Aklavik, Fort Smith, Hay River, Fort Resolution, and Fort Simpson and the Terri­
torial Government reimbursed the Department a proportion of the costs based on 
the number of children, other than Indian or Eskimo, in attendance. A number of 
welfare teachers were on the staffs of these schools, who, in addition to their normal 
teaching duties, gave leadership to local activities designed to effect improvements in 
community life. 

Yellowknife Public School District No. 1 operated a modern eleven-classroom 
elementary and high school. On March 31, 1953, this school had an enrolment of 
260 pupils in Grades I to XII. A new four-classroom school o.f thc Ycllowknife 
Roman Catholic Separate School District No. 2 commenced operation in September, 
1953. During thc previous school year, the pupils of that district attended the public 
school by arrangement between the Boards of the two school. districts. During 1953, 
grants were made to the public and separate school districts respectively. 

A school at Port Radium was operated jointly by the Eldorado Mining and 
Refining (1944) Limited, and the Administration. At Discovery Yellowknife Mine, 
60 miles from the town of Yellowknife, a school was operated by the mine manage­
ment assisted by a grant from the Administration. Day schools were also operated by 
the Roman Catholic Mission at Fort Smith and Fort Simpson, and residential schools 
were operated by the Church of England at Aklavik, and by the Roman Catholic 
Church at Fort Resolution, Fort Providence, and Aklavik. 

The Territorial Government provided for three scholarships totalling $1,200, to 
encourage pupils to continue beyond Grade XII, and also three bursaries of $1,200 
each for vocational training of worthy students residing in the Territories. At Fort 
Smith, classes were conducted in carpentry, automotive mechanics, typewriting. and 
stenography. A course for nurses' aides was conducted at the Fort Smith Roman 
Catholic Hospital. At Yellowknife, classes in home economics and night classes for 
prospective citizens were featured. 

Equipment and supplies were provided for a number of schools to assist them in 
initiating manual training instruction and physical fitness programs. Shipments of 
films were made on a monthly basis to settlements in the Mackenzie District, and 
school broadcast programs, prepared by the Canadian Broadcasting Corporation for 
audiences of school children across Canada, were rebroadcast over the Mackenzie 
District radio stations. The Territorial Government supplied free correspondence 
courses to adults upon request. 

Liquor 

The operation of the Territorial Liquor Stores and the supply of stock was 
controlled by the Saskatchewan Liquor Board as Liquor Agent for the Northwest 
Territories Administration. 

In 1953-54, 3,755 Class A Annual Permits and 164 Class E Banquet Permits 
were issued in the Northwest Territories. Issued at Ottawa were 3 Class B Liquor 
Permits covering Sacramental Wine and 44 Class C Importation Permits. 
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Liquor sales in the Northwest Territories totalled about 10,657 gallons of spirits, 
2,276 gallons of wine, 8,646 gallons of ale and stout, and 72,257 gallons of beer. 
Im"portation permits covered 640 gallons of spirits, 104 gallons of wine, and 34,623 
gallons of beer. 

Arrangements were commenced to put into effect the amendments to the Liquor 
Ordinance under which the Administration took over direct operation of the liquor 
system, effective April I, 1954. Orders were placed for the liquor requirements for 
the ensuing year. 

Game Ordinance and Fur Ellport Ordinance" 

The warden service was maintained in the Territories with a Superintendent of 
Game stationed at Fort Smith, chief wardens located at Fort Smith, Fort Simpson, 
and AkJavik, and warden establishments maintained at eleven of the principal settle­
ments in the Mackenzie District. In the Coppermine area and in the Keewatin and 
FrankJin Districts, the Royal Canadian Mounted Police acted for the Administration 
in all matters pertaining to game resources. The Canadian Wildlife Service main­
tained a staff of five field mammalogists and provided technical and scientific advice. 

The predator control program, begun in 1952-53 as part of a co-ordinated pro­
gram of rabies control undertaken by the Federal and Territorial Governments in 
co-operation with the Provincial Governments of Saskatchewan and Alberta, was 
continued as a means of reducing predation upon the caribou and other game. 

The fiscal year 1953-54 saw completion of the first phase of trapline registration, 
namely, the end of the initial five-year program. There was little increase in the 
total number of lines registered during the year, but adjustments were continued. 
There are 1,887 trappers within the" Mackenzie District, of whom 1,289, or 68 per 
cent have acquired registered trapping areas. Of the 437 areas registered, 319 are 
held under individual registration, and 118 are group areas. Potential trapping areas 
which are reasonably accessible comprise about 386,615 square miles, of which 201,000 
square miles, or 52 per cent is now under registration. 

Returns from licences issued for any year do not become available until the 
autumn following the year of issue. Therefore, the following data are for the licence 
year ended June 30, 1953. The number of pelts taken dropped from 696,245 to 
388,653; the total value of pelts decreased from $1,448,173 to $877,345. A decided 
falling off in the number of pelts taken was shown ·for most of the important fur­
bearing species such as white fox, muskrat, squirrel, beaver, and mink. Thus, the 
take of muskrat dropped from 516,825 in the licence year 1951-52 to 250,367. How­
ever, the take of marten and weasel increased. 

The general decline in fur prices which was experienced in the previous licence 
year continued, but the decreases were less marked. The prices received for marten, 
muskrat, squirrel, and weasel continued to drop while prices for white fox and beaver 
were slightly better. The full impact of lower prices on the trapper was tempered 
somewhat by the action of Council in reducing royalties on beaver, fox, and lynx. 
Nevertheless, with less incentive to trap fur bearers for the sale of their pelts there 
was a tendency for some groups of natives to rely on relief or to turn their attention 
more toward hunting and living off the country. 

Welfare 

Relief assistance was provided for indigents as required. Arrangements were 
made for the maintenance of neglected, delinquent, and homeless children in foster 
homes and institutions, both within and outside the Territories. Old Age Assistance 
and Blind Persons Allowances were granted, under the federal-territorial scheme, to 
over 70 recipients. 
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Development Services 

Local roads were constructed and maintained in various settlements and financial 
assistance was given to municipal districts for road construction. 

Municipal and Local Improvement Districts 

The Municipal Council of Yellowknife was reconstituted to comprise eight elected 
members presided over by the elected mayor. The former Council (known as Local 
Trustee Board) consisted of eight members, five of whom were elected and three 
appointed by the Commissioner. The chairman was one of, and elected by, the 
members of the Board. 

A new ordinance was passed to authorize the Commissioner to establish Local 
Improvement Districts in areas where the conditions of development were such that 
they warranted participation by local owners of property in the cost of local improve­
ments. No districts were established. 

Financial assistance was given to municipal districts on the basis of the assessed 
value of property. 
Finances 

Territorial Revenues for the fiscal year totalled $743,578.29. The principal 
revenues were: 

Liquor profits 
Fuel Tax 
Fur Export Tax 

$295,553 28 
17,882 54 
50,979 10 

Payments from Government of Canada under Tax Rental 
Agreement ............ . 

Business Licences ... . 
Motor Vehicle and Drivers Licences 

267,493 75 
4,829 75 

11,577 47 

Territorial Expenditures for the fiscal year totalled $607,705.47. The principal 
expenditures were: 

Education 
Health 
Welfare ................... . 
Roads .......................... . 
Aid to Municipalities ..... . 

$246,676 59 
229,839 58 

39,512 07 
37,590 92 
19,957 28 

At the end of the fiscal year, the Territorial Government owned buildings having a 
book value of $55,899.55, held debentures purchased from the Yellowknife Public 
School District worth $74,000, held an outstanding loan owed by the Yellowknife 
Municipal District of $12,000, and had cash in the Northwest Territories Revenue 
Account totalling $923,449.87. Of this last amount $69,690 was being held as a 
reserve for hospital construction, and $97,000 as a reserve for the construction and 
maintenance of trunk roads. In addition to these reserves, the Territorial Government 
had a cash surplus free from commitment amounting to $729,662.53. 

A statement of revenues and expenditures for the year as at April I, 1954 follows: 

Credit Balance in Northwest Territories 
Revenue Account, as at April, 1953 

Revenue. ................ . ..................... . 
Expenditure ........................ . 
Credit Balance in Northwest Territories Revenue Account 

at the close of fiscal year 1953-54 (Final) 

$ 607,705 47 

923,449 87 

$1,531,155 34 

$ 787,577 05 
743,578 29 

$1,531,155 34 
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Report of the Commissioner 
of Yukon Territory 

The Council held three regular meetings during the calendar year 1953 and the 
first 1954 meeting in March, 1954. 

Legislation 

The following ordinances were dealt with. First session-April 8-21, 1953: to 
amend the Gasoline and Diesel Oil Tax Ordinallce; to amend the Government Liquor 
Ordinance; to amend the Yukon Territorial Public Service Ordinance; to empower 
the Commissioner to authorize the Department of National Revenue to Delete from 
its Accounts Debts Due and Owing from Certain Persons; to amend the Hospitals 
Ordinance; to amend the Municipal Ordinance; to amend the Motor Vehicles Ordinance; 
to amend the Steam Boilers Ordinance; to amend the V.'orkmen's Compensation Ordi­
nance; to amend the Game Ordinance; to amend an Ordinance Empowering the Com­
missioner of Yukon Territory to Grant a Franchise to Mayo Utilities Limited for 
the Operation of a Telephone System in the Mayo Area, Y.T.; to amend an Ordinance 
Granting Permission to the Yukon Brewery (Holding) Company Limited to manu­
facture, compound and make intoxicating liquors; to ratify the Tax Rental Agreement 
Between the Government of Canada and the Government of the Yukon Territory; to 
incorporate the Children's Aid Society of Southern Yukon; for Granting to the Com­
missioner Certain Sums of Money to Defray the Expenses of the Public Service of 
the Territory. 

At the second session-May 29-30, 1953, the following ordinances were dealt 
with: to amend the Municipal Ordinance; for Granting to the Commissioner Certain 
Sums of Money to Defray the Expenses of the Public Service of the Territory. 

At the third session-October 28-November 2, 1953, the following ordinances 
were dealt with: to amend the Motor Vehicles Ordinance; to amend the Workmen's 
Compensation Ordinance; to amend the Municipal Ordinance; for granting to the 
Commissioner Certain Sums of Money to Defray the Expenses of the Public Service 
of the Territory. 

At the first session-March 18-29, 1954, the following ordinances were dealt 
with: respecting scientists and explorers; to make uniform the Law Respecting Assign­
ments of Book Debts; respecting the Legitimation of Children; to authorize the City 
of Whitehorse to Construct Waterworks and Purification Systems and Sewage Disposal 
Plants and to Borrow Money Therefor; to amend the Amusement Tax Ordinance; to 
amend the Motor Vchicles Ordinance; to Provide for Change' of Name; to amend the 
Yukon Game Ordinance; to amend an Ordinance Respecting the Council of the Yukon 
Territory; to amend the Hours of Labour Ordinance; to amend the Fair Wages 
Ordinance; for granting to the Commissioner Certain Sums of Money to Defray the 
Expenses of the Public Service of the Territory; granting a Beer Licence to Gordon 
Crum and Norman Mytron of Teslin in Yukon Territory. 

Public Works 

The Territorial Government is responsible for the construction and maintenance 
of roads, bridges and territorial buildings through the Territorial Engineer. 
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ROCld Construction 

Construction of an all-weather road 120 miles long to connect Dawson with the 
Whitehorse-Mayo Road at Stewart Crossing was continued in 1953, with the main 
crew working from the Stewart River Crossing towards the McQuesten River 
Crossing, thence to the Clear Creek Crossing and to a point approximately five miles 
beyond. From this point a right of way was cleared to connect with the old road 
from Clear Creek to Dawson. At the Dawson end, a private contractor was employed 
to widen the old road along the Leota, Asbestos, and Flat Creek Bluffs and up Flat 
Creek Hill. From the top of Flat Creek Hill, a right of way of minimum width of 
100 feet was cleared to a point opposite Barlow Lake. For the greater part of the 
length of this clearing, a partially finished sub-grade was constructed. Very little 
gravelling has been done on the Dawson end of the road. Some culverts were installed 
but additional culverts and off-take ditches will be required. 

The following is a summary of the work accomplished on this project: 73 miles 
of clearing-minimum width 100 feet; 39' 5 miles of sub-grade, complete with ditching; 
43 miles gravelled; 25 miles partially sub-graded: 5 miles of road widened along bluffs; 
10 bridge culverts installed: and 50 box and pipe culverts installed. 

A bridge over the McQuesten River was damaged severely during the spring 
run-off and repairs were carried out during August and September. 

With the work completed during the 1953 construction season, it was possible for 
traffic to use the road all winter and for supplies to be hauled to Dawson. Expenditures 
totalled $313,496.22. 

ROCld MClintenClnce 

In Dawson District, the Dawson-Boundary road is 60 miles in length, and leads 
from Dawson to the Alaska Boundary where it connects with the Taylor Highway 
and thence the Alaska Highway at Tok Junction. The road is only serviceable during 
the summer months and is used for mining operations and tourist travel. A main­
tenance crew spent three weeks on this road and left it in very good condition. How­
ever, heavy rainfall late in the season made the road almost impassable in several 
spots and temporary repairs had to be made. Further repairs will be necessary in 
1954. A widening and improving program is indicated when funds are available. 

In the Whitehorse District, the Atlin road extends from the Alaska Highway at 
Mile 866 to Atlin in British Columbia, a distance of 59 miles, of which 29 miles lie 
within Yukon Territory. Maintenance work was carried out at regular intervals, and 
further work was done on rerouting the road between Miles 6 and 10. Further 
gravelling and ditching will be required in 1954. 

The Tagish road extends from Mile 1 on the Atlin Road to Carcross and is 32 
miles long. Tt was maintained at regular intervals throughout the season. Heavy 
snowfall during the winter necessitated extra work in connection with snow removal. 
Gravelling is required between Miles 9 and 13. 

The Carcross road extending from Mile 904' 5 on the Alaska Highway to Carcross 
is 32 miles long. Maintenance was carried on during the summer season. During 
the winter, there were several glaciers quite active, but these were wel1 controlled. 
Two bridge culverts were installed early in the season to replace those washed out in 
the spring. Heavy snowfal1 entailed extra work in connection with snow removal. 

The Two-Mile Hil1 access road from Whitehorse to the Alaska Highway ascends 
approximately 190 feet in 3,700 feet and the gradient is as high as 12 per cent in 
one short stretch. Icy conditions cause considerable difficulty each winter. The road 
was maintained regularly throughout the summer season. A trial treatment of oil was 
made with little success. Sanding operations were carried out frequently during the 
winter. The road was surveyed last year and further survey work is planned to find, 
if possible, a better location in order that a maximum gradient of 3 per cent might be 
attained. 



120 Department of Northern Affairs and National Resources 

The Takhini Hot Springs road is six miles in length and branches off the White­
horse-Mayo Road near Mile 4. The Territorial Government provided $2,500 to 
assist in grading and gravelling. 

Maintenance work was carried out to a limited extent on the Miles Canyon­
Whitehorse Rapids Road, the Fish Lake Road, and the Annie Lake Road. 

In the Mayo District a contract was entered into in June, -1953 for maintenance 
of the following roads by United Keno Hill Mines Limited with funds provided by 
the Territorial Government: Mayo-EIsa Road, Duncan Creek Road, Keno City and 
Mackeno Roads; road to Mayo Dam. Considt:rable glacial action was encountered on 
some of these roads during the winter season. I 

The Whitehorse-Mayo Road was maintained by United Keno Hill Mines Limited 
with funds provided by the Federal Government, the Territorial Government, and 
the mining company. Expen-diture on maintenance throughout the year totalled 
$261,000. 

Bridges 

The Takhini bridge on the old Dawson Trail was removed as the approaches 
had been washed away and it constituted a hazard to the Takhini bridge on the 
Whitehorse-Mayo Road. 

An inspection of the suspension foot bridge over the Pelly River at Ross River 
indicated that the cables on one side were too taut while those on the other side had 
sagged. Arrangements were made to adjust the cables in order to right the bridge. 

ferries 

The Dawson ferry was placed at the Stewart Crossing on the Whitehorse-Mayo 
Road in the spring of 1953 and the ferry McQuesten was transferred from the Pelly 
Crossing to Dawson. A considerable amount of work was done to place the McQuesten 
in good condition. 

,:#ew Buildings 

A building formerly used as a dwelling was purchased with a view to conversion 
for school purposes at Carcross. Construction was commenced in 1952 and carried 
on through the winter. The building was finished in September, 1953. 

Construction of a one room school and teacher's quarters at Watson Lake was 
commenced late in the 1953 season and the basement was completed. The remainder 
of the construction will be carried out in 1954. 

Building Maintenance 

In Dawson District, the toilets in the Dawson School-were moved from the base­
ment to the first floor to achieve better operation. Eight classrooms and the first floor 
rotunda were painted. Repairs to the sewer line from the liquor store and fire hall 
were carried out. 

In Whitehorse District, the building housing the Territorial Offices was banked 
for the winter and some roof repairs were carried out. One room of the former public 
school building on Lambert Street was redecorated for use as a classroom, and toilets 
were installed. Heating installations in the Whitehorse High School and teacherage 
were checked and some repair work was done. The roof of the High School developed 
leakage over the Auditorium area and plans were prepared for repairs during the 
forthcoming season. 

In Mayo District, materials for improvement of the liquor vendor's house at Mayo 
were purchased but work had to be deferred until 1954. A house was purchased to 
provide living quarters for the school principal at Mayo. 
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Education 

Because the school year ends June 30, the following report on the operation of 
public and separate schools in Yukon Territory covers the period September 1, 1952 
~ June 3~ 1953. ' 

There were thirteen schools in operation, with 45 full~time and three part-time 
teachers employed. The highest number of pupils enrolled was 1,173, and the average 
daily attendance was 921' 98. Enrolment on September 1, 1952 was 1,007, and on 
September 1, 1953 it was 1,192. A further increase in attendance is expected during 
the next year. 

Accommodation 

The new public school in Whitehorse was opened September 2, 1952 with 531 
pupils enrolled. Accommodation at first was adequate, but a steady increase in the 
number of pupils during the year led to projection of plans for additional rooms as early 
as June, 1953. 

In addition to regular classes, departments of Home Economics, Manual Training, 
and Art were instituted. The provision of the auditorium made possible full programs 
of physical education in all intermediate and senior grades. The auditorium has been 
used extensively in the evenings and on Saturdays and Sundays for community activities, 
including English classes for new Canadians, band concerts, dramatic and choral per­
formances, badminton, and basketball. 

A school was opened at EIsa in September, 1952. United Keno Hill Mines pro­
vided an excellent school building, with steam heat and all plumbing facilities supplied 
by the Company. The Territorial Government agreed to furnish the school and to 
pay the teacher's salary. 

During the summer and autumn of 1953 a residential building at Carcross was 
remodelled for use as a school, with the upstairs being converted into a teacher's 
apartment. A well was dug and cribbed. A small electric power plant was installed 
in the basement, but later removed to an outside shed. The classroom is adequate 
in size for present and probable future enrolment. 

Teachers' Applications 

The number of teachers' applications decreased during the year, but fortunately 
all vacancies but one were filled. More applications were received from Saskatchewan 
than from all other provinces combined. Few high school teachers with outstanding 
qualifications applied this year for teaching positions in Yukon schools. 

The outbreak of poliomyelitis in the Territory during the summer of 1953 resulted 
in widespread publicity in Canadian newspapers and periodicals and this may have 
deterred many teachers from coming to Yukon Territory. 

Inspedlon 

Three inspection trips were made by the Superintendent to all schools except 
Kluane Lake and Haines Junction during the school year-in September and October, 
1952; in February and March, 1953; and in May, 1953. 

In the schools maintained jointly with the Canadian Army in Highway Main­
tenance Camps at Kluane Lake, Haines Junction, Brooks' Brook, and Swift River, 
no problems in administration arose. Good standards of education were maintained 
by competent teachers. 

Owing to increased enrolment at Watson Lake School, which is maintained 
jointly by the Territorial Government and the R.C.A.F., it was necessary to appoint 
a part-time teacher to assist with the primary grades. 

Owing to the work on a new foundation and the remodelling of the heating system, 
the Dawson Elementary and High School started late in September, 1952. For a 
short time classes were conducted in the Administration Building. 
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The year's work was almost completed by June 1, 1953, when the poliomyelitis 
epidemic forced the closing of all schools in the Territory. All classes were inspected 
on May 19,20 and 21, 1953 and found satisfactory. The short school year handicapped 
greatly the teachers and pupils. 

An additional classroom for the intermediate grades of the Mayo Elementary and 
High School was opened in the I.O.D.E. rooms in October, 1952. 

The new Whitehorse Elementary and High School opened September 2, 1952, 
with 536 pupils enrolled. There were twenty-two full-time teachers and one part-time 
(art) teacher. By May 31, 1953, enrolment had increased to 550. 

Because of the early closing of school in June, no departmental examinations 
were written by high school pupils, credits given by high school teachers on the year's 
work being accepted by the Department of Education of British Columbia. 

Art exhibits sent to the Toronto National Exhibition by Whitehorse High School 
pupils won two awards. 

Enrolment 

An increase from 1,192 to 1,234 pupils occured between July 1, 1953 and March 
31, 1954 in Yukon Territorial schools. Most of the increase involved Whitehorse 
Public School, Christ the King School, and Watson Lake School. A slight decrease 
in enrolment was noted in Dawson Public School. 

New School. 

With the opening of a new maintenance camp at Mile 1202, Alaska Highway, 
in July, 1953, the Canadian Army requested that a school be established at Beaver 
Creek. The Army provided the school building and accommodation for the teacher; 
the Territorial Government pays the salary of the teacher and provides all classroom 
necessities. The school was opened on October I, 1953. 

The building of a mill by Mackeno Mines Limited, and the operation of mines 
by the Mackeno and Bellekeno companies led to much activity in the Keno City 
district. Families moved in and a request for a school followed during the summer 
of 1953. Mackeno Mines supplied the school building, as well as heat, light, and 
water; the Territorial Government purchased a building at Mayo and moved it to 
Keno to be used as a teacher's residence. 

Although only nine pupils are enrolled, the school is an essential factor in this 
isolated community. With increased activity in the Keno mining area, in all probability 
enrolment will increase during 1954. 

Game 
Big Game 

Sixty-five non-resident big game hunting licences were issued during the year. 
Three non-resident spring bear licences were taken out and 2,980 resident hunting 
licences were sold. 

The following game was taken during the 1952 hunting season, not including 
game taken by trappers. 

Bear 
Grizzly. 
Caribou 
Moose 
Sheep 
Goat .. 
Coyote 
Wolves. 

NOIl·residellt IIl/lIfers 

4 
28 
27 
24 
36 

8 

Resident III/IIters 

34 
It 

303 
42 
14 

3 
3 

11 
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Fur Bearing Animal. 

Registration of traplines was completed with the final group registration of the 
Indians at Old Crow and at Fort McPherson, N.W.T. There are now 451 registered 
traplines, including 390 individual registrations and 61 group registrations. 

The following is a summary of the fur-bearing animals taken by trappers in 1953: 
beaver, 2,202; bear (not specified), 22; coyote, 10; fisher, 42; cross fox, 21; red fox, 37; 
silver fox, I; white fox, 46; lynx, 408; mink, 747; marten, 1,923; muskrat, 52,604; 
otter, 50; weasel, 1,827; wolverine, 80; wolf, 14; and squirrel, 186,345. 

Fur prices remained low and many trappers found employment in prospecting, 
mining and building activities. 

Predator Control 

The wolf poisoning program commenced in March, 1953, was resumed in March, 
1954 in the area southwest of Whitehorse, in the Watson Lake area, and in the Dawson 
area. Although it is difficult to assess the actual results, since the baits were placed 
on the frozen lakes where they would be carried off in the spring, indications are that 
the program will be successful. Poison permits were issued to six guides and three 
park wardens and a total of 24 wolves and five coyotes were taken. 

Angling 

A total of 1,638 non-resident and 1.852 resident angling licences were taken out 
during the year. 

Health 

The Chief Medical Officer of the Yukon Territory is located at Edmonton, Alberta. 
Public Health Officers are located at Whitehorse, Mayo, and Dawson. 

A public health nurse is employed by the Territorial Government, with head­
quarters at Whitehorse. She makes regular visits to Mayo, Dawson, and Carmacks, 
and to all points along the Alaska Highway within the Territory. Well-baby clinics 
and examinations of school children are conducted and the nurse assists with the 
tuberculosis and vellereal disease control programs. 

A poliomyelitis epidemic in the late spring and early summer months resulted in 
nine deaths out of 147 reported cases. Twenty-five post-polio patients were trans­
ferred to hospitals in the provinces for rehabilitation care. 

The annual X-ray survey was interrupted by the epidemic but a total of 2,175 
chest X-rays were taken. 

The Territorial Sanitary Inspector carried out regular inspections of restaurants, 
hotels and other public places in Whitehorse, Mayo, and Dawson, as well as along 
the Alaska Highway. 

Grants to hospitals totalled $61,241.20, including $32,924 to the Whitehorse 
Hospital, $15,498 to the Dawson hospital, and $12,819.20 to the Mayo Hospital. 

Vital Statistics 

There were 452 births, 109 marriages, and 118 deaths recorded in the Territory 
during the year under review. Of these, 378 births, 100 marriages, and 83 deaths 
were recorded for persons of white status, the remainder being of Indian status. 

Social Assistance 

Social assistance was provided to those requiring it. Orphaned and neglected 
children were maintained in school and other institutions at the expense of the 
Territorial Government. 

Old Age Assistance and Blind Persons Allowances were provided in co-operation 
with the Federal Department of National Health and Welfare and supplementary 
allowances were provided in needed cases among those in receipt of Old Age Pensions. 
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Motor VehIcles 

There were 2,858 motor vehicles registered on January 1, 1954, including 1,412 
passenger cars, 1,131 trucks, 17 buses, and 298 other vehicles. 

In accordance with the terms of the Motor Vehicles Ordinance, the owners of 
vehicles were required to produce certificates of insurance in order to obtain vehicle 
licences. 

Workmen"s CompensatIon 

In conjunction with the Northwest Territories Administration, an office was main­
tained in Edmonton to administer the Workmen's Compensation Ordinance and to 
afford liaison with the Alberta Workmen's Compensation Board which acts as Referee 
under the Ordinance. The workmen's compensation officer visited Whitehorse, Mayo, 
and Dawson in August for discussion with Territorial officials, employers, insurance 
agents, and others. 

Territorial Treasurer 

The following table indicates comparison between revenue and expenditures for 
the fiscal years 1952-53 and 1953-54: 

Revenue 
Tax Revenue ...................... . 
Licence Revenue ... . 
Fee Revenue ................ . 
Fines ....................................... . 
Miscellaneous Revenue 
Collections applicable Previous Years 

Expenditure ............ . 
Subsidy and other Revenue ... 

Expenditure 
Administration: 

Legislation ... 
Administration 
Education 
Public Works 
Health ............................................ . 
Welfare ......................... . 
Grants ............................................. . 
Municipal ................... . 
Game ................. . 
General ..................... . 

Roads, Bridges and Public Works 
Maintenance ........ . 
Equipment ............................................. . 

Capital Account 
Buildings .. . ................... . 
Furniture and Fixtures ................ . 
Machinery and Equipment ................. . 
Road Construction ............................ . 

Total ..... . 

Net Transfer to Surplus ." .................. . 

1952-53 

323,151 75 
97,551 40 

139,214 25 
12,238 47 
8,826 20 

8,~21 01 
951,475 97 

$1,540,979 05 

19,363 39 
76,352 95 

209,088 09 
4,622 34 

156,137 46 
67,932 86 

2,925 00 
77,110 59 
19,671 14 
17,322 89 

650,526 71 

364,572 76 
5,17045 

369,743 21 

96,521 61 

45,974 38 
121,477 16 

263,973 15 

$1,284,243 07 

$ 256,735 98 

1953-54 

359,361 93 
111,678 90 
193,572 57 

7,304 80 
1,494 73 

7,404 51 
1,334,818 42 

2,015,635 86 

19,894 22 
75,311 19 

280,864 05 

201,756 88 
55,490 59 

1,800 00 
78,629 43 
15,043 48 
8,718 48 

737,508 32 

457,797 97 

457,797 97 

108,535 05 
7,334 86 

63,659 68 
335,068 61 

514,598 20 

1,709 90449 

305,731 37 

Decrease -

36,210 18 
14,127 50 
54,358 32 
4,933 67-
7,331 47-

1,116 50-
383,342 45 

474,656 81 

530 83 
1,041 76-

71,775 96 
4,622 34-

45,619 42 
12,442 27-

1,125 00-
1.518 84 
4;627 66-
8,604 41-

86,981 61 

93,225 21 
5,170 45-

88,054 76 

12,013 44 
7,334 86 

17,685 30 
213,591 45 

250,625 05 

425,661 42 

48,995 39 
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